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Although a request for a waiver of your medically disqualifying condition was submitted, the 
approval authority denied the request for waiver.  As a result, you were notified of processing for 
administrative separation on the basis of fraudulent entry due to having made a material 
misrepresentation regarding the circumstances of your medical history prior to your entry onto 
active duty.  Your entry-level separation was directed with uncharacterized service and a reentry 
code of “RE-4,” and you were discharged on 14 October 2021 with 38 days of net active service. 
 
The Board carefully weighed all potentially mitigating factors, such as your desire to change 
your reentry code to permit the opportunity to reenlist and your contentions that your recruiter 
had warned you not to disclose your mental health history during your entrance processing 
because it would prevent enlistment and that a prohibitive reentry code is therefore unjust.  The 
Board also considered your assertion that you attempted to withdraw from the Delayed Entry 
Program (DEP) after you eventually learned that you could apply for a waiver of your mental 
health history and your belief that your recruiter preferred that you lie rather than having to do 
the extra work to secure a proper waiver.   
 
Because you contend a mental health condition impacted your discharge, the Board also 
considered the AO, which noted that you had not disclosed your mental health treatment history 
during your entrance screening but had done so after experiencing mental health symptoms 
during your initial recruit training.  The AO assessed that your in-service diagnosis regarding the 
pre-existing condition was warranted and that your undisclosed significant mental health 
treatment, without a waiver, is one of the reasons for an entry-level separation.  The Board 
concurred with the opinion of the AO that your unreported pre-service medical history affected 
the circumstances of your discharge but noted that your pre-existing mental health treatment 
does not mitigate your failure to make the required disclosures of that care.   
 
Additionally, notwithstanding your unsubstantiated allegation regarding the recommendation 
made by your recruiter or your purported attempt to withdraw from the DEP, the Board found 
that the narrative reason of fraudulent entry with a restrictive reentry code of “RE-4” is neither 
erroneous nor unjust in light of your conscious choice to withhold material information during 
your entrance processing.  As a result, the Board concluded the potentially mitigating factors you 
submitted were insufficient to warrant relief at this time and that your assigned “RE-4” code 
remains appropriate based on the totality of the evidence.  Specifically, the Board determined 
that your material misrepresentation of your mental health history outweighed the factors you 
submitted for consideration at this time.  Accordingly, the Board determined that your request 
does not merit relief.   
 
You are entitled to have the Board reconsider its decision upon the submission of new matters, 
which will require you to complete and submit a new DD Form 149.  New matters are those not 
previously presented to or considered by the Board.  In this regard, it is important to keep in  
 
 
 
 
 
 






